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OFFICE BEARERS 
 

PRESIDENT 
Alan Peters 
0407 829 033 
president@bmwtcnsw.org.au 
VICE-PRESIDENT 
RIDE CALENDAR COLLATION 
CLUB POINT SCORES 
Alan Pennykid 
0427 393 093   0247 393 093 
vicepresident@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

GENERAL SECRETARY 
Warren Buffett 
0416 112 480 
secretary@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

MEMBERSHIP SECRETARY 
Marie Pennykid 
0428 393 093   0247 393 093 
membership@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

TREASURER 
Trevor Dean 
0409 407 409 
treasurer@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

BMWCA DELEGATE 
Trevor Dean 
0409 407 409 
bmwcadelegate@bmwtcnsw.org.au  

EDITOR 
Ian Horsburgh 
0428 693 151 
editor@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

REGALIA 
Dave Povey  
0408 517 469, 0245 732 374 
regalia@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

ASSETS and ARCHIVES 
Mal Cattermole  
0409 179 419 
assets@bmwtcnsw.org.au        

PUBLIC OFFICER 
Dave Povey  
0408 517 469, 0245 732 374 
publicofficer@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

SPARE PARTS/CLUB TOOLS 
Rob Edgar  
0408 161 107 
spares@bmwtcnsw.org.au                                                                 

MCC NSW DELEGATES 
Warren Buffett       0416 112 480 
mccdelegate1@bmwtcnsw.org.au 
 

NEWSLETTER DISTRIBUTION 
Tony Conliffe 
Andrew Watson 
 

WEBMASTER 
John Visser 
0412 105 300   0289 710 722 
webmaster@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

 

Club Website: 
www.bmwtcnsw.org.au.au 
 

Club Yahoo Email site  

(members mailing list - voluntary): 
http://groups.yahoo.com/group/bmwtcnsw 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 www.bmwclubs.asn.au   
 www.bmw-clubs-international.com                                 

ACT Dave Ramsay 
 

02 6278 3895 
actcoordinator@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

Hunter Rob Tiedeman 
 

0425 777 461 

huntercoordinator@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

Mid North Coast Gavin Roberts 
 

0459 029 500 
midnthcoastcoordinator@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

South Coast Tony Schmidt 0407 494 229 
sthcoastcoordinator@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

Central West No current officer centralwestcoordinator@bmwtcnsw.org.au  

South Coast Peter Holcombe 0416 213 616 
sthcoastregister@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

North Coast Damien O'Toole 0419 296 939 
nthcoastregister@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

Central West Don White 02 4821 2816 
centralwestregister@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

Sydney  North Craig Hancock 0419 557 014 
sydneynthregister@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

Sydney  South Graham Johns 0419 281 875 
sydneysthregister@bmwtcnsw.org.au 

Sydney West Andrew Watson 0419 225 290 

Monthly  
Club Meetings 

Held at 7:30pm at the Andrew Cook Hall, Toongabbie  
(corner Targo and Toongabbie Roads) on the last Wednesday of each month 
(except for December) 

Sydney 
Social Sip 

Held at 6:00pm on the last Wednesday of each month.  
Members gather at the Toongabbie Hotel for a chat and something to eat before 
crossing the road to attend the club meeting. 

South Coast 
Social Sip  

Held anytime after 6.30pm on the 2nd Friday of the month.  
Members gather at the Great Southern Hotel, 95 Queen St, Berry, for a chat and 
something to eat.  

Newcastle 
Social Sip 

Members gather anytime after 6pm on the last Friday of the month. 
At the Hexham Bowling Club for a chat and something to eat. 

North Coast 
Breakfast &  
Social Sip 

PORT MACQUARIE   BREAKFAST Last Saturday of the month, 8:30 at The 
Sandbar Café, Camden Haven, The after "breakfast ride" determined over 
breakfast. 
SOCIAL SIP Second Sunday 4.30 pm Mekong Restaurant, 75 Clarence St. 

Organise a Ride or Event 2 

Attend a Social Sip 2 

Attend a Social night (Restaurant night, party, etc) 3 

Attend a Maintenance Day 2 

Attend a Day Ride 6 

Attend a Weekend Run or Rally 10 

Attend a Long Weekend Run or Rally 12 

Self  written Newsletter article 4 

Attend a Club Meeting ï City Member 4 

Attend a Club Meeting ï Country Member 6 

Attend a Night Run 6 

mailto:president@bmwtcnsw.org
mailto:curryinahurry72@yahoo.com.au
mailto:secretary@bmwtcnsw.org
mailto:scarfes@interact.net.au
mailto:chris.huddy@auspost.com.au
mailto:Graham.Johns@CountryEnergy.com.au
mailto:segluck@gunnersens.com.au
mailto:mccdelegate1@bmwtcnsw.org
mailto:webmaster@bmwtcnsw.org
http://www.bmwtcnsw.org.au/
http://groups.yahoo.com/group/bmwtcnsw
http://www.bmwclubs.asn.au/
http://www.bmwclubs.com/
mailto:actcoordinator@bmwtcnsw.org
mailto:lin.prue@bigpond.net.au
mailto:sthcoastcoordinator@bmwtcnsw.org
mailto:sthcoastregister@bmwtcnsw.org
mailto:nthcoastregister@bmwtcnsw.org
mailto:domwhite1@bigpond.com
mailto:sydneynthregister@bmwtcnsw.org
mailto:sydneysthregister@bmwtcnsw.org
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EDITORõS RAMBLINGS 
Gõday all. 
Who went  to the Alpine Rally? June long 

weekend.  

We saw Woz , Stan Kuchera, Rob Edgar, Alan 

Pennykid, Rob Lovett, Rob Tiedeman . Heard of 

others but didnõt get to see them. 

Dave Povey on his H onda NX , ex motocrosser  

Sam Saliba on his DR, & I made it a 3 day 

weekend. 

Friday down to  Mittagong, Wombeyan Caves Rd 

to Crookwell. Great fun  that road, with perfect 

conditions. Damp, but not wet. Love the sound of 

the 690 with the Staintu ne, & chasing Sam on his 

DR. 

Getting a bit late so slabbed it to Jugiong via 

Gunning & the Hume freeway. Camped about 

5kays south of Jugiong on the banks of the 

Murrumbidgee. Perfect camping spot, except for 

the cow poo. Must have been hundreds of calves 

in the paddock & what they left behind, we 

couldnõt dodge or leave behind! 

Saturday , a beautiful day  with a little fog.  Off 

into Tumut. Poveys NX  had itõs usual gear lever 

problem. Got another new lever in Tumut, & on 

the road again about midday.  

The Goobarragandra Rd  goes south  from Tumut , 

roughly parallel to the snowy mountains Hwy, & 

becomes the Goobarragandra Powerline Rd, & 

emerges on the Highway about 7 kays west of 

Yarrangobilly & Rules point. Itõs well formed, 

single vehicle road, little used, with  3 trees 

across it . Luckily none were big enough to stop us. 

Povey had difficulty with the first, getting the 

front wheel across, then stalling when he had the 

back wheel right on top of the log, & falling from 

a great height. Well, normal for most of us, but a 

great height  for him!  The road goes through 

National park & is closed from the June long 

weekend till October.  

Then down the Long Plain Rd , Broken Cart Track 

to Bridabella & the rally site. 192km from Tumut 

& almost all dirt road & tracks.  

Henning did his usual  ritual  of fireworks & 

burning magnesium, & a couple of blokes doing 

burnouts. One, a hot sportsbike, got to 298kmh 

at 14,000rpm. Glad for him the tyre didnõt 

suddenly get some grip!  

Temperature down to minus 3deg overnight.  

Henningõs awards ceremony on Sunday morning, 

& the slippery mud to get out of the site. Heard a 

certain Vice Pres & Ride Co -ordinator had some 

extra contact with the mud.   

Congrats to Henning & team for another great 

rally.  

 

How good is it to see Bala back on two wheels 

again. Look forward to  riding with him again soon. 

See El Presidenteõs report.  

Weõll soon have enough transplant recipients to 

start our own branch ! 

 

Next month Iõll need to get the newsletter done 

by Friday night  25 th . Paul, Andris, his mate John, 

& I leave for the OCR on Sat urday. 

 
Seems if itõs not a famine itõs a feast! 

Over the previous few years Iõve kept 

encouraging people to send in their reports & 

stories. Usually wondered how Iõd make 16 pages. 

These days itõs the opposite. I have plenty of 

material to make 20 pages. Could even do 24, but  

thatõs not really an option ôcause the weight would 

step up into another postal category with 

substantially higher costs.  

Last month I apolgised to Mark & Jane 

Hungerford for not getting their NZ story in. 

This month itõs an apology to Rob Tiedeman with 

his story on the F800 fuel pump fix.  

Now, donõt you lot think Iõm relaxing the pressure 

or something! Still need your stories & reports. 

And thank you to everyone whoõs contributed 

over the years. Your contributions are what 

makes this newsletter.  Without them, my job 

would be so much harder.  
 

Rode to Tamworth on Friday 13 th . Ken & Glenda 

Lovegrove & team returned from their 50 day, 

15,000km Dr Wings ride to raise awareness of 

MARI, raising funds for it & RFDS.  

They were able to introduc e the MARI concept 

to local hospitals along their route. Ken reports 

they had an enthusiastic reception from most of 

the hospitals  they visited. Well done team!  

Mick & Jianping Moriarty & myself went up there 

to ride home with  them on their last day.  

Boy, Iõll bet they are enjoy ing being home! 
 

Keep it shiny!  

Ian.  
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Presidentôs Report 
 

The 2013-2014 financial year will be done by the time 
this newsletter gets to all of you. The club has ended 
up in a very strong financial position, partly due to a 
couple of ŘǊȅ όǿŜŀǘƘŜǊΧ ƴƻǘ ōƻƻȊŜύ Ywwǎ ŀƴŘ ǇŀǊǘƭȅ ǘƻ 
good management and collection of revenue from 
newsletter advertising. Thanks to Trevor and Woz for 
their hard work and dedication to the club. 
 

Membership fees are due once again! The $10 Tee 
shirt with renewal is on offer again. We have a 
different colour, denim, on offer this year. Once again 
postage to country members will also be subsidised. 
Look for the sharp dressed people at the next event. 
 

Al Pennykid has organised the Awards Night for 26 
WǳƭȅΦ LǘΩǎ ŀ Ŧǳƴ ƴƛƎƘǘΣ ŜǎǇŜŎƛŀƭƭȅ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ŘƻƴΩǘ ǘŀƪŜ ŀǿŀǊŘ 
winning too seriously. Details will be elsewhere in the 
ƴŜǿǎƭŜǘǘŜǊ ŀƴŘ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ƘŀǾŜ ŀƴȅ ǉǳŜǊƛŜǎ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƘŜǎƛǘŀǘŜ 
to call Al. Hope to see you all there. 
 

Attention OCR ŀǘǘŜƴŘŜŜǎΗΗ 5ƻƴΩǘ ŦƻǊƎŜǘ ǘƘŜ Ŏƭǳō Ƙŀǎ ŀ 
Satellite phone for hire. Drop me a line if you are 
interested to use this resource for the OCR or any 
other trek into the outback. 
 

tŜǊǎƻƴŀƭƭȅ L ƘŀǾŜƴΩǘ ōŜŜƴ ǊƛŘƛƴƎ ǘƻƻ ƳǳŎƘΦ L ŘƛŘ ŎŀǘŎƘ 
up with Bala, who is happily back on 2 wheels after his 
heart transplant. We had a short urban ride and lunch 
at Stanwell Park. The photo proves that smiling AND 
pressing the shutter button for a selfie is far too 
complex a combination of tasks for moi. 
 .ŀƭŀΩǎ ŜƴŘǳǊŀƴŎŜ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ Ƙƛǎ ƛƭƭƴŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ Ǉƻǎǘ-op 
recovery is truly inspirational. Future rides for me 
include the June 29 day ride, Apollo Rally and the TTT 
rally. 
 
Alan Peters 

 

 

ADDITIONAL RIDES  

Club Members Please Note: Join the Yahoo 

e-group as there are more ad -hoc 

day/weekend/Jaffle rides and runs 

organised at short notice.  

These are over  and above the events 

planned in the ride calendar.  

If you have  a ride for the calendar, contact 

Alan Pennykid  to have it included.  

Alan also collates  club pointscores, so make 

sure he knows of your club activities, to get 

your points for the  end of year presentation.  

He can be contacted on   

0427 393 093      0247 393 093 
or vicepresident@bmwtcnsw.org.au 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

 

No report fro m Mr Webmaster. Heõs 

OS, having a well deserved break.  
 

From Josh Evans 
I am planning my ride from Sydney to Winton QLD for 

the amazing Vision Splendid Outback Film Festival. 

The motorcycle  adventure doco  Arrows of Fire 
screens on 3rd July at 4pm. (Have you heard of it??) 

I am hoping you can post this to any of the yahoo groups 
you are in.  
Oz Beemers etc. And even hit up those BMW touring club 
hoons too if you dont mind! 
Jump on the the Eye of the Rider facebook page and share 
the post on the festival too please. We need eyeballs on this. 

Coming from you guys rather than me, some might actually 

attend the screening!  

mailto:curryinahurry72@yahoo.com.au
http://visionsplendidfilmfest.com/
http://www.eyeoftherider.com/
https://www.facebook.com/eyeoftherider
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MINUTES  OF GENERAL MEETING 

26TH May 2014 
Chairperson ï Alan Peters 
Meeting Opened ï 7.55 PM 28/5/14 
Apologies ï  Henning Jorgensen (One day he will turn up) 
Visitors ï  Mick Moriarty stuck his hand up ócause he came 

down from Bathurst. 
Previous Minutes ï Acc. ï Mal Cattermole 

       Sec. ï Mike Day 
Presidentôs Report ï Quiet due to only just regaining ticket to 

ride. 
Visited Bala the other day. He is feeling good and went for a 
ride with the Prez. 
Vice  Presidentôs Report  -Awards Night 26 July. Yulefest 

menu in our own function room. Hotel can sleep thirty. Motel is 
close by. See ad in newsletter. 

- Always looking for ideas for new rides 
Secretaryôs Report ï 
Correspondence Recôd ï  

¶ Usual mags from other clubs.  

¶ See minutes. 
Correspondence Out ï Nil. 
Treasurerôs Report ï A few membership renewals starting to 

come in. 

¶ Full financial report being prepared for the AGM. 
Membership Secretary ï 

¶ A couple of new members this month. 
Editor ï 

 Thanks to the Prez for standing in as editor for the last 
newsletter. Please keep the articles coming in. 

Regalia ï AWOL but has arranged subsidised T shirts in a 

different colour to be available again this year with 
membership renewals. 

Assets & Archives ï Nil to report. 

 
Clubs Australia ï Annual meeting just completed. It was 

decided to remain unincorporated but to revise a 
constitution based on model rules. Target date is within 120 
days. Bike Nationals will be at Lake Cargelligo. 

Webmaster ï  Apologies.. 

 
MCC ï  

¶ Your club needs a new delegate. After twelve years the 
current one has retired. 

Past Events  

¶ Shooting weekend at Ilford range. Great facility. Hot 
showers and good camping. Nine participants and two 
lookers.  

¶ Loaded Dog Rally No25. Not cold. Good band. Fairly small 
roll up, maybe about eighty bods. 

¶ Thunderbolt rally was attended by a few members. Stories 
of drug testing and heaps of Harley riders being blitzed by 
the cops. 

¶ Forgotten roads of Central Coast ride was a good day. 
Coming Events ï  

¶ TTT Rally is 20 July. 

¶ Alpine Rally 7-8 June. 
Check out the ride calendar. 
General Business - 

¶ Rob Edgar reported that Don Wilson passed away in May. 

¶ Drysdale Station appears not to know or has forgotten that 
the OCR is at their joint in August. 

¶ Paul Evans soliciting notes of thanks to organ donor 
families such as those who gave Bala a second chance at 
life. 

¶ FCR is tracking along according to plan. 

¶ Ken Lovegrove and friends are touring the outback raising 
awareness and funds for MARI and RFDS. Looking for 
riders to escort them on the last leg out of Tamworth and 
back to the Central Coast. 

¶ Club 50th anniversary is in early planning stages. See the 
Prez if you can help out. 

¶ Macquarie Towns Rally is on same weekend as our awards 
night. There is always some tasty machinery on display 
there. Suggest if interested go on Saturday. 

Meeting Closed: 9.00 pm.  

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

From Rob Edgar at   

The NEW BIKEBIZ  BMW   

at Granville  
If you havenôt had a chance to look at the rather 

classy (and large) book that BMW has produced to 

celebrate 90 years of motorbike manufacture it is 

on display at BIKEBIZ BMW at Granville. Check 

it (and the new shop) out.  

Better than that, if you would like a more personal 

perusal, BIKEBIZ BMW is donating a copy to 

BMWTCNSW.  

We will have it before the FCR where hopefully it 

will be on display in Larryôs Library.  

------------------------------------------------------------- 
2nd April 2014 

MOTORCYCLE CRASH BARRIER TO 
BE TRIALLED IN SOUTHERN NSW  
The Centre for Road Safety and Roads and Maritime 
Services (RMS) have chosen south-eastern NSW to 
field test a motorcycle safety barrier system to improve 
safety for motorcyclists.  
As part of the new Motorcycle Safety Infrastructure 
Program within the Safer Roads Program, a $700,000 
trial will be undertaken adding an additional motorcycle 
friendly rail retro-fitted to existing steel crash barriers in 
the RMS Southern Region, which stretches from the 
Illawarra all the way to the Victorian border.  
The extra rail will be installed low to the ground, 
beneath the existing rail on the barriers. Known as a 
'Rub Rail', it is designed to stop motorcyclists who fall 
off their bikes from sliding into a crash barrierôs steel 
posts, Centre for Road Safety General Manager Marg 
Prendergast said.  
The Rub Rail will be trialled on guard rail on Moss Vale 
Road, Lawrence Hargrave Drive, The Illawarra Highway 
and the Kings Highway. It is expected to be installed by 
the end of June.  
Ms Prendergast said steel crash barriers were a 
proven road safety tool that were effective in keeping 
vehicles from crashing down embankments and into 
trees.  
"The posts need to be strong and rigid to stop 
vehicles, but these same qualities make them 
unforgiving if a motorcyclist slides into them," Ms 
Prendergast said.  
"A motorcyclist who has lost control can slide straight 
underneath the barrier and right into the posts.ò  
The Rub Rail treatment has already been installed to 
existing steel W-Beam crash barrier on a number of 
popular motorcycle routes in Queensland as a crash 
mitigation measure.  
The Rub Rail can be added to existing guardrail 
systems on roads popular with motorcyclists which 
have a history of motorcycle crashes.  
"Typically these are winding, rural roads with lower 
traffic volumes," Ms Prendergast said. 
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Motorcycle Heaven 
By Mark & Jane Hungerford. 

²ƘŀǘΩǎ ȅƻǳǊ ƛŘŜŀ ƻŦ motorcycle heavenΚ   LŦ ȅƻǳ ŀǊŜ Ƴƻǎǘƭȅ ŀ ǊƻŀŘ ǊƛŘŜǊ ƛǘΩǎ ǇǊƻōŀōƭȅ ǎƻƳŜǘƘƛƴƎ ƭƛƪŜ ƭƻǘǎ ƻŦ ōŜƴŘȅ 
ǊƻŀŘǎΣ ǿƛǘƘ ƎƻƻŘ ǉǳŀƭƛǘȅ ōƛǘǳƳŜƴΣ ŦŜǿ ƘŀȊŀǊŘǎΣ ŀƴŘ ǊŜŀǎƻƴŀōƭŜ ǿŜŀǘƘŜǊΦ    Lǘ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ŜǾŜƴ ōŜǘǘŜǊ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƻ 
go too far ǘƻ ƎŜǘ ǘƘŜǊŜΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜǊŜΩǎ ŀ ŦŜǿ ǘƘƻǳǎŀƴŘ ƪƳǎ ƻŦ ǊƻŀŘǎ ǘƻ ǎŀƳǇƭŜ ǿƛǘƘ ƎǊŜŀǘ Ǿƛǎǘŀǎ ŀƭƻƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǿŀȅΦ  [ŜǘΩǎ 
tweak it a bit more and picture the other road users actually pulling over to let you go past and the local government 
wanting to attract bikers to theiǊ ŀǊŜŀΦ LŦ LΩǾŜ ǎǘƛƭƭ Ǝƻǘ ȅƻǳǊ ŀǘǘŜƴǘƛƻƴ ǘƘŜƴ ǊŜŀŘ ƻƴΧ 
 
aȅ ǿƛŦŜ ŀƴŘ L ǘǊŀǾŜƭƭŜŘ ǘƻ b½ ŀ ŦŜǿ ȅŜŀǊǎ ŀƎƻ ōȅ ŎŀǊ ŀƴŘ ǇǊƻƳƛǎŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜΩŘ ǊŜǘǳǊƴ ƻƴŜ Řŀȅ ŀƴŘ Řƻ ǘƘŜ ǊƻŀŘǎ ǇǊƻǇŜǊƭȅ 
i.e. on a bike.  Our decision to go again last November was helped along by a free ǇƭŀƴŜ ǘƛŎƪŜǘ ŦǊƻƳ vŀƴǘŀǎ όƛǘΩǎ ŀ ƭƻƴƎ 
story) and some frequent flyer points.  
 
Our general plan was to hire a bike in Auckland and find as many corners on the North Island as possible.   A check of 
the map showed that the roads north of Auckland up to the northern tip of the island looked promising and if there 
was time we would also go south and east of Auckland along the coast near Coromandel.   The map showed that the 
ά¢ǿƛƴ /ƻŀǎǘ IƛƎƘǿŀȅέ ǿŜƴǘ ƴƻǊǘƘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ Ŝŀǎǘ Ŏƻŀǎǘ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜƴ ōŀŎƪ ǎƻǳǘƘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǿŜǎǘ Ŏƻŀǎǘ and was roughly the route 
that we wanted to take.  There also looked to be many opportunities for getting off the Twin Coast and onto some 
ŜǾŜƴ ǿƛƴŘƛŜǊ ōŀŎƪ ǊƻŀŘǎΦ   ¢ƘŜ ǊƻǳƴŘ ǘǊƛǇ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ά¢ǿƛƴ /ƻŀǎǘέ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ трлƪƳǎΣ ōǳǘ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ ŘƛǾŜǊǎƛƻƴǎ ǘƘŜ 
trip would cover close to 2,500 kms.  The best part was that nearly all of it would consist of a series of tight bends and 
little else.   
 
A few days before we flew to Auckland our main worry became the weather.  The North Island seems to get a lot of 
rain in summer and the long range forecast was for rain to start from our second day there and continue for more than 
a week.  We hoped for the best and packed our best wet-weather riding gear.  
 
Jane and I rented a BMW G650GS for 8 days online from 
Paradise Motorcycle Rentals in the north of Auckland.  The 
process was easy and Paradise lived up to their name.  Mike 
and Alison Rose are the proprietors and gave us some good 
tips on local conditions and even arranged for a taxi to get us 
from our hotel to the bike.        
The G650 GS they provided was nearly new with about 2,300 
ƪΩǎ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƭƻŎƪΦ  ¢ƘŜ ōƛƪŜ ǿŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ .a² 
panniers and top box, a small screen, heated grips and road 
tyres.  My initial impressions were that the screen was 
useless, the tacho hard to read and the seat became a 
serious issue for our backsides after about 2 hours of riding.  
However these were fairly minor issues and we loved the bike overall.  It had enough power to get us along pretty well 
with our panniers jammed full and an overflowing top box.   Also the relatively short distances that we were travelling 
each day (compared to riding in Australia) meant that we only travelled 2 hours between stops and the seat problem 
did not become too serious. 
 
We spent the first ride day doodling around Auckland.  The G650 motor was a gem (for a single) and had reasonable 
power as long as I kept it between  5000 and 6000 rpm.  The bike was light and easy to manoeuvre and the front 
suspension soaked up bumps better than my R1200GS.   However, the line taken was upset a bit by bumps.    The front 
brake lacked power but this was easy to adjust to.  
We found some good bike roads in the south of Auckland around the beaches and it was a good short day. 
 
Day 2 saw us head north on the freeway for 100 kms to Warkworth where we made our first diversion onto a local 
bendy back road and out to Leigh on the coast.    I found NZ drivers to be friendly, courteous and they would invariably 
pull over to let us by with a wave.   Despite there being a lot of farming communities there were few tractors or trucks 
but we did need to negotiate a number of cattle crossings usually with slow moving cattle included.    
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!ŦǘŜǊ ƎŜǘǘƛƴƎ ōŀŎƪ ƻƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ ¢ǿƛƴ /ƻŀǎǘǎ ŦƻǊ ŀ ŦŜǿ ƪΩǎ ǿŜ 
did another bendy road diversion out to the coast 
through Mangawhai.  One thing we found about most 
of the New Zealanders we met is that they were very 
friendly and they like to talk.  Whenever we stopped, 
invariably someone would strike up a conversation with 
us and sometimes it would be difficult for us to get 
away.    
 
After an overnight in Whangarei we did another 
diversion to Matapouri, then back to the Twin Coast, 
then yet another diversion to Whangaruru and on to 
Paihia.  This is the Bay of Islands region with lots of 

beaches.  Unusually for NZ we saw some reasonable surf on a few of these! 
 
We stayed overnight in a pub in Whangaroa, with the proprietor ensuring we had a secure place to park the bike.   Our 
room had a great view of the pier, parked yachts and harbour.   Somehow we got caught up in the pool competition in 
the main bar.    The locals told us that oysters were so plentiful around here that we could go and help ourselves to as 
many as we wanted on the rocks around the harbour.  
 
hƴ Řŀȅ п ǿŜ Ƴƻǎǘƭȅ ŦƻƭƭƻǿŜŘ ǘƘŜ ά¢ǿƛƴ /ƻŀǎǘǎέ ŀƭƻƴƎ the northern part of the island.  It was a short ride day and again 
the weather was kind to us with clouds but no rain.   The G650 was well suited to the 25 to 55 kph corners and with 
the main power coming in high up the rev range it was a lot of fun to ride.   The north of the North Island does not 
have snow peaked mountains like the South Island but it does have lots of hills, valleys, subtropical rainforest and 
rivers.   We found km after km of fantastic corners going through amazing green scenery.    We found the road 
surfaces to be excellent and there were few hazards other than possum road-kill.  
 
/ƻƳǇŀǊŜŘ ǘƻ Ƴȅ мнллD{ ǘƘŜ срл ŘƻŜǎ ƴƻǘ ƘŀǾŜ ǊƻŎƪ ǎƻƭƛŘ ǎǘŀōƛƭƛǘȅ ŀōƻǾŜ мллƪǎΣ ƻǊ ǘƘŜ άǘƘƛƴƪ ƛǘ ŀƴŘ ȅƻǳΩǊŜ ǘƘŜǊŜέ 
steering response.   However this did not matter as the NZ roads are wide, and the 650 was still a lot of fun to ride.     
LǘΩǎ ŀ ŎŀǎŜ ƻŦ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ ƳƻǊŜ Ŧǳƴ ŀǘ ŀ ǎƭƻǿŜǊ ǎǇŜŜŘΦ 
 
CƻǊ Řŀȅ п ǿŜ ŘŜŎƛŘŜŘ ǘƻ Řƻ ŀ ōǳǎ ǘƻǳǊ ŀƭƻƴƎ ǘƘŜ άфл ƳƛƭŜ .ŜŀŎƘέ ŦƻǊ ŀ ōƛǘ ƻŦ ǾŀǊƛŜǘȅΦ  {ƻƳŜ ƭƻŎŀƭǎ ŀŘǾƛǎŜŘ ǳǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ 
tour would give us lots about the history and geography of the area, as well as to actually drive along the whole length 
ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ōŜŀŎƘΦ  !ƭǎƻ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǘƻǳǊ ǿŀǎ ǎƻƳŜ άǎŀƴŘ Ƙƛƭƭ ǎǳǊŦƛƴƎέΦ  
 
Taking the bus for the tour turned out to be a good decision as it rained for most of the day, with a short break in the 
weather for a 70 metre slide down an enormous sand dune on a plastic toboggan.  To get off the beach the bus drove 
up one of the creek beds that empty down through the dunes.      
 
Day 5 saw sunny weather and we got into some serious riding as we 
started to head south along the west coast.  This area has lots of bays 
and inlets and roads hug the coast with the expected bends and 
fantastic forest and river scenery.   At one stage there was a ferry 
crossing.  Again there was little traffic, excellent road signage and 
great quality bitumen.   Heading south towards Auckland near 
Brinderwyn, the island becomes very narrow and the Twin Coasts 
became the only road north or south.  That meant that we needed to 
do ŀ ǎƘƻǊǘ ǎŜŎǘƛƻƴ ǿŜΩŘ ŀƭǊŜŀŘȅ ŘƻƴŜ ƎƻƛƴƎ ƴƻǊǘƘΣ ōǳǘ ǿŜǊŜ ŀōƭŜ ǘƻ 
turn off at Wellsford where we made our overnight stay.  As usual we 
were offered special parking for the bike. 
 
Petrol is expensive in NZ ς it was around $NZ 2.10 per litre (approx. 
$AUD 1.90 p/l) with most servos only selling RON 91.  However the 
G650 had miserly consumption and the relatively short distances we 
travelled each day meant we were only spending about $20 per day 
on fuel. 
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The next day we decided that instead of going back through Auckland and the freeways we would instead turn off the 
main road and go through a forested area to the west of the city ς Auckland Centennial Park.  As usual this area had 
some great corners, fantastic scenery and good hillside views of Auckland city.  The main hazards here were palm 
fronds on the road which were slippery, and possum road kill.  One of the locals told us that the road in this area 
becomes slippery for bikes in winter because of moss growing on the road.  This is the result of high winter rainfall and 
ƭŜǎǎ ǎǳƴ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ŘŀȅΦ    ²Ŝ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜ ǘƘƛǎΦ    
 
There were some good points of interest in the forest including massive Kauri trees.  At one stage we made a diversion 
and went down to a small surfing village on the west coast callŜŘ tƛƘŀΦ    ¢ƘŜ ǾƛƭƭŀƎŜ ƭƻƻƪŜŘ ƭƛƪŜ ƛǘ ǳǎŜŘ ǘƻ ōŜ ŀ άƎŜǘ 
ŀǿŀȅ ŦǊƻƳ ƛǘ ŀƭƭέ ǇƭŀŎŜ ŦƻǊ !ǳŎƪƭŀƴŘŜǊǎ ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŦƛōǊƻ ōŜŀŎƘ ǎƘŀŎƪǎ ǎŜǘ ŀƳƻƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǎŀƴŘ ƘƛƭƭǎΣ ōǳǘ ƎŜƴǘǊƛŦƛŎŀǘƛƻƴ 
looks to have hit recently with a number of mansions being evident and lots of building activity happening.   There is a 
large rock and forested outcrop on the beach which becomes an island at high tide.  The beach café had great coffee.  
On the windy road out of Piha we had a good blast with 2 Yammy 600 sports bikes for a while.  
 
We continued to skirt around Auckland and headed south and then east along the coast towards Coromandel.  The 
road here is popular as a day trip for bikers based in Auckland.  We saw a large number of bikes on the road.  
 
Day 7: The road to Coromandel mostly winds along the coast but also heads in-land occasionally.  On the coast it is 
very bendy and offers good visibility for spirited riding.   Along much of this road the edge is so close to the ocean that 
sea spray from the breakers got onto our visors.  After a while the road climbed away from the coast which gave us a 
great view of the coast.  As expected there were lots of great corners in this section as well. 
 
We arrived in Coromandel late in the afternoon and booked into a hotel.  The town is a holiday destination and we had 
a good choice of pubs and restaurants that night.  The locals told us that the loop from Auckland along the coast to 
Coromandel, and back to Auckland is a popular day trip for bikers, and they get heaps of bikes going through the town 
on weekends.  

On day 8 of our trip we headed inland from 
Coromandel (more bends) over to Whitianga on the 
east coast.  This town is a fishing and holiday village, 
ŀƴŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ Řŀȅ ǿŜ ŀǊǊƛǾŜŘ ǘƘŜȅ ƘŀŘ ŀ άǘƘǳƴŘŜǊ 
ƳŀŎƘƛƴŜǎέ ŜǾŜƴǘ ƻƴ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ Ƴŀƛƴ ǇŀǊƪ ƛƴ ǘƻǿƴ.   We 
found about 200 extremely well presented bikes 
όƳƻǎǘƭȅ IŀǊƭŜȅǎύ ƻƴ ŘƛǎǇƭŀȅ ŦƻǊ ƧǳŘƎƛƴƎΦ   IŜǊŜΩǎ ǿƘŜǊŜ 
we noticed that they do some things a bit differently in 
NZ ς there were no radars on the way into or out of 
town, no police road- blocks or random pull-over of 
bikes or breath test units.    In fact there was no visible 
police presence at all!  Just a lot of enthusiasts enjoying 
the event and sharing their interest and socialising.  
²ŜΩǾŜ Ǝƻǘ ŀ ōƛǘ ǘƻ ƭŜŀǊƴ ƛƴ !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀΦ     
 
The NZ Transport Agency seems to encourage and 

ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ōƛƪŜ ǊƛŘŜǊǎ ǿƛǘƘ ƛǘ ά{ŀŦŜǊ wƛŘŜǎέ Ǉƛƭƻǘ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ ŀƛƳŜŘ ŀǘ ƛƳǇǊƻǾƛƴƎ ƳƻǘƻǊŎȅŎƭŜ ǎŀŦŜǘȅ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ /ƻǊƻƳŀƴŘŜƭ ŀǊŜŀΦ  
¢ƘŜǊŜ ǿŜǊŜ Ƴŀƴȅ ǎƛƎƴǎ άǎǳƎƎŜǎǘƛƴƎέ ōƛƪŜǊǎ ǎƭƻǿ ŀ ōƛǘ ŀƴŘ ǊƛŘŜ ǎŀŦŜΦ  /ƘŀƭƭŜƴƎƛƴƎ ŎƻǊƴŜǊǎ ǿŜǊŜ ǎƛƎƴǇƻǎǘŜŘΦ  Lǘ ǿŀǎ not 
ŘƻƴŜ ƛƴ ŀ ǿŀȅ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŀǎ ǇŀǘŜǊƴŀƭƛǎǘƛŎ ƻǊ ƴŜƎŀǘƛǾŜΤ ƳƻǊŜ ŀƭƻƴƎ ǘƘŜ ƭƛƴŜǎ ƻŦ ά{ƪƛƭƭŜŘ ǊƛŘŜǊǎ ǊŜǎǇŜŎǘ ǊƻŀŘ ŎƻƴŘƛǘƛƻƴǎέΦ   
 
After I dropped off the bike at Paradise, Alison completed the great service experience by personally delivering me 
back to the hoteƭΣ ǿƘƛŎƘ ǿŀǎ ŀōƻǳǘ мр ƪΩǎ ǎƻǳǘƘΦ   !ƭƛǎƻƴ ŀŘǾƛǎŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ tŀǊŀŘƛǎŜ ŀƭǎƻ ƘŀǾŜ ŀƴ ƻŦŦƛŎŜ ƛƴ /ƘǊƛǎǘŎƘǳǊŎƘ ŀƴŘ 
this would be a good starting point if we decided to do the South Island in a year or two.  
 
Overall we did about 2,200 kms of riding, with only about 180 kms of this on freeway or straight highway.   The rest 
had bends like the Oxley Highway in NSW but with fewer cars, great scenery  and without the police presence.    I 
ǿƻǳƭŘ ǊŀǘŜ ǘƘƛǎ ŀǊŜŀ ŀǎ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ōŜǎǘ ǊƻŀŘ ōƛƪŜ ǊƛŘƛƴƎ ƭƻŎŀǘƛƻƴǎ ǘƘŀǘ LΩǾŜ ōŜŜƴ ǘƻ ŀƴȅwhere in the world.   We had lots of 
ŦǳƴΣ ŀǘ ŀ ǎƭƻǿŜǊ ǎǇŜŜŘΦ    LǘΩǎ ƳŀŘŜ ŜǾŜƴ ōŜǘǘŜǊ ōȅ ǘƘŜ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘƛǾŜ ǘǊŀƴǎǇƻǊǘ ŀƎŜƴŎȅΣ ŦǊƛŜƴŘƭȅ ƭƻŎŀƭǎ ŀƴŘ ōŜƛƴƎ ǎƻ Ŝŀǎȅ ǘƻ 
do everything.    
 
LǘΩǎ Ƴȅ ƛŘŜŀ ƻŦ ƳƻǘƻǊŎȅŎƭŜ ƘŜŀǾŜƴΦ 
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APPLICATION FOR NEW MEMBERSHIP / RENEWAL 

OF MEMBERSHIP 
 

BMW Touring Club of New South Wales Incorporated  

(Incorporated under the Associations Incorporation Act, 1984) 
__________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

The BMW Touring Club of NSW was founded in 1965, with an initial membership of 15. 
  The aim of the club is to provide a social medium for BMW riders and motorcycle touring.  It is not necessary for you to own a BMW motorcycle to join the club.  

There are a wide range of activities throughout the year, ranging from regular day rides, rallies (local, interstate and other BMW club rallies), runs with interstate BMW 

clubs and camping weekends.  We have gained a large number of trophies from our attendance at rallies.  The club also has regular maintenance days (where you can 
tap into a vast range of knowledge from our members). We have spare parts available at a slight discount for members and a variety of special tools for  use when 

servicing, repairing or replacing components.  We also have social evenings, an annual presentation night/dinner and a Christmas party.  The club encourages family 

involvement in all events. 

  
NEW and PRESENT members           Current Membership Number: __________ 
 

I,__________________________________________________and____________________________________________________ 
                        (full name of applicant)      (additional person/s) 
 
of___________________________________________________________________Postcode: _____________ 
 
tǊŜŦŜǊǊŜŘ tƘƻƴŜ bƻΩǎΥ мύ_________________________           2)____________________________ 
 

E-Mail address: __________________________________Motorcycle/s Make, Model & year:_____________________________ 
 
I hereby apply to join/renew my membership of the above named incorporated association & I agree to be bound by the rules of the club. 
 

___________________________________        ________________________ 
       (signature of applicant)                                  (date ) 
 

NEW MEMBERS ONLY:  If an existing member introduced you: Introduced by:__________________________________ 

New Application  /  Renewal   and /or   Joint Application   (please circle one) 
 

    New member joining fee   $10.00  (+ Annual Membership Fee)  
 

    Annual Membership fee    $50.00 per year (city or country membership)   
 

   {ǳōǎƛŘƛǎŜŘ Ψ¢Ω ǎƘƛǊǘ      $10.00 SINGLE  MEMBERSHIP     SIZE_______ 

                                                                   $10.00   JOINT  MEMBERSHIP     SIZE_______ 

Total amount payable                    $ _______  

 

MAIL TO: 
 
BMW TOURING CLUB  
of NSW 
PO Box 549 
ERMINGTON 
NSW 1700 

Make all cheques and money orders payable to BMW TOURING CLUB OF NSW 

FOR DIRECT DEPOSITé     BSB#  032 173      ACCOUNT#  40-6259  

Please quote ôMEMBERSHIPõ and & YOUR NAME when making your tr ansfer.  

Please POST, or  SCAN & EMAIL THIS FORM to the MEMBERSHIP SEC, so your DEPOSIT 

can be RECONCILED, your ôTõ SHIRT ORDER NOTED, and your  DETAILS UPDATED  
NOTE 1. All membership fees are due by 1st July each year.  
NOTE 2. Membership not renewed by 1st August will be considered as a resignation of membership 

OPTIONAL : 
Do you wish to download the magazine from the Club web-siteΚΧΧΦΧΧΧΦΦΧΧΧΧΧΦΧΦΦΧ  ¸Ŝǎκbƻ 
Do you wish to receive the magazine hard copy by Mail?......................................................Yes/No 
Do you have a First Aid Certificate ΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΦΦYes/No 
If NO are you interested in attending a First Aid Certificate Course ŦƻǊ .ƛƪŜ wƛŘŜǊǎΧΧΧΦΧΧYes/No 
Would you like to be on the Club Hospitality List ΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΧΦYes/No 

Name (e.g. John & Julie) Location (Town or Area) State Phone no./s S A M D kms Comments 

        
 

 

(S) Social stop, cuppa etc  (A) Accommodation  (M) Mechanical Assistance  (D) Distance prepared to travel to assist  (C) Trailer, alt phone etc. 



BMWTCNSW Newsletter July 2014 10 
 

Ruptured Budgie Rally 17-18 May 2014 
By Al Peters 

A need for a change of scenery led my brother Gary and myself to pencil this rally into our ride calendar for the year. The 
suspension of licence that came to an end on the 13th May made this ride a drought-breaker of epic proportions.  
 
Friday 16th saw us heading out of Diesel City early and in the name of efficiency slabbing it north to our first stop for 
breakky at Buladelah. The slab is terrible, it has no soul, driving due north with a wavy concrete surface that bounces the 
bike annoyingly. This section of the ride is made bearable only by the beautiful sunrise we were treated to with banks of 
mist in the vales around Brooklyn and the Hawkesbury River glowing golden in the morning sun. 
 
From Buladelah we arced west through back roads, which were a mix of sealed and fast gravel surfaces. The dirt roads 
led through tall-timbered forest with tree fern undergrowth. We edged around Wingham, through Comboyne, around the 
back of Wauchope and re-joined the dreaded slab at Telegraph Point. Under the gaze of the Highway Patrol we meekly 
puttered into Kempsy. Here we re-fueled ourselves and machines.  
 
The road that runs from Kempsey to Armidale is a gem. You head west through town on River Road to Bellbrook after 

which the tar disappears and the road becomes a 
good gravel surface. It clings to the side of the 
hills following the winding Macleay River into the 
mountains. The scenery the road offers of the 
river is spectacular and the lack of any restraining 
devices like armco or even the old fashioned 
rotten post and cyclone mesh style offers the 
unwary many an opportunity to become part of 
the scenery in an equally spectacular fashion. As 
the road bends north deeper into the tablelands 
there are sections of tight switchbacks where 
Garyôs G650GS displayed an agility advantage 
over my Tiger 800XC which carries a little more 
weight higher up. This road joined the Waterfall 
Way roughly mid-way between Armidale and 
Dorrigo, we turned right and with daylight running 
out, the need for fuel, beer, food and sleep (I left 
home at 5.30) and with a tally of 660km up for the 
day we stayed in the Ebor Hotel-Motel.  

Ebor was very cold overnight with fog and frost in the morning. 
The bikes were coated in a thick layer of frost that an Alpine rally 
attendee would be very familiar with. I donôt know why it made me 
laugh so hard, maybe it was the thought of pain ahead because 
my toes were already hurting. Once we were loaded and 
underway it wasnôt so bad.  The fog lifted exposing the lush green 
landscape typical of the area. We turned off the Way at Hernani 
heading into Guy Fawkes NP. This included about 60km of good 
dirt road. Travelling about 20km we stopped at a lookout to take 
in the scenery and shed the thermal layers needed to survive in 
Ebor which had begun to make us sweat. GFNP is an interesting 
ride. Generally the east side is lush tall-timbered rain forest with 
ferns and western side is drier and scrubbier with grass trees in 

abundance. Beware, there are many scrub cattle in here 
that appear to use the roads and now over-grown logging 
tracks to foray from in search of feed. The cattle did not, 
however seem to be upset by our bike. The excellent gravel 
road heads north-west then bends to the north-east joining 
the old Grafton to Glen Innes road at the ruins of the 
abandoned gold mining town of Dalmorton. There is a well 
equipped and very pretty NPWS campsite here which was 
originally our plan A for Friday night that sadly we fell short 
of. We had a look around and read the info boards, crossed 
the Boyd River and had a quick look around the few old 
buildings that remain. 
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The old Grafton ï Glen Innes Road runs roughly north-west from Dalmorton following the river valley into the hills. Saftey 
devices are once again limited to those that our brain is supplied withé..caution. The gravel surface is really good and 
the Tiger loped along effortlessly. By the time this road joined the Gwydir Highway the bikes chewed up gravel and tar 
twisties from the family size pack. On a tight left bend we spotted tracks that showed where a previous bike had had a 
panicky moment. Later when we stopped to have lunch at Emmaville we met some guys on ADV bikes at the pub who 
had used that road. None of them fessed up to having a ñmomentò but I bet their launderer knew!  
 
On to the rally! The landscape had become a rolling plain formed by the Dumaresq River, which is the line for the 
NSW/QLD border. As the afternoon wore on it had become quite warm and the final run along the river on the Bruxner 
Way was really pleasant. Well placed warning signs had been put out by the Moto Guzzi Owners Club of Qld for the 
entrance so the rally site was not hard to find. This years site was on private property on the bank of the Dumaresq River 
at Mingoolaé..in NSW! Previously the rally had been held on the QLD side of the river. The organisors assured me that 
QLDôs VLAD laws were not the reason for change.  

 

Saturday arvo entertainmant included 
slow races, sausage eating and dunny 
roll races. Former BMWTCNSW 
member Phil Field (now Guzzi convert) 
rode in and directly entered the slow 
race fresh from the road. The rally 
organisors had a roped off party zone 
which enclosed the big bonfire, café 
(yes they had a barista, what do you 
expect from a club for an Itie marque?), 
Lions Club of Tenterfield food stall and a well stocked bar and merchandise tent. Drinks prices were pretty good too. 
With the Budgie being so far off our normal range aside from Phil and his mate Lance there were no familiar faces 
present so we had a chat with a lot of the friendly locals who seemed pleased us wetbacks had made the journey from 
Sydney. With tar all the way to the property entrance road bikes were predominate in numbers with a pretty heavy 
representation of Guzzis. Whoôd have thunk it? 
 
Gary and I had to wonder about the crocodile skin trim 
on the Guzziôs seat. Was it for extra grip, just for show or 
a trophy of an unusual road kill? We never found the 
owner so these questions may never be answered. Iôm 
not sure of the attendance figures, but well over 250 
bikes was a semi-educated guesstimate. 
 
Sunday dawned clear and warm. After the obligatory 
Lions Club bacon and egg sandwich we headed out 
west to Texas via Glenlyon Dam. The interesting narrow 
road ran up over the wall and one of the switchbacks 
had the biggest prickly pear seen on the trip growing 
right where you might land if you over-cooked the 
corner. Texas, while being advertised as motorcycle 
friendly, was pretty sleepy. A brief argument over the 
accuracy of the tip computer on the Tiger saw us fuel up 
despite my insistence that we had used very little petrol. 
The litre figures on the bowser confirmed the numbers 
that the TC was displaying were no lie. The 800XC can 
be an extremely frugal bike when ridden sensibly within the speed limits. Open up the taps and push it along and you can 
amuse yourself by watching the fuel consumption displayed by the TC escalate to the ridiculous. 
 
South of Texas is open, rolling country, through Inverell to Bendemeer. Plan A was to pub stop here. The pub carpark 
was full and there were a few hours of daylight remaining so we decided to head further south to stop for the night. Before 
carrying on though we had a cup of coffee in the community run shop. The two old dears in there regaled us with stories 
of the old days when the highway ran through town and how they cooked up a storm at the old roadhouse during the 
heady days of the truckies blockade. It was really like visiting your Nana for afternoon tea. We pushed on to Nundle 


